RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
September Minutes 2018

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 17th September 2018.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mr Denton, Mrs Stewart and Mr Carmichael.
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk)
It was resolved to accept apologies for absence from Mr Wood and Mrs Hooper

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr Denton will abstain from any resolution in respect of the renewing the Scout site lease as he is a member of 3rd Sevenoaks Scout Group and Cllr Colnet will abstain from approving the payment to a relative who carried out some maintenance work during the month. 

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 16th July 2018 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. CO-OPTION:
It was moved to co-opt Mr Ross Carmichael to the office of member of Riverhead Parish Council.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Cllr Himsworth will arrange to meet with Cllr Wood to decide if and how to progress an investigation into getting the wall along Amherst Hill repaired.
· Flyer to raise awareness of private residential driveway rental schemes to residents.
· Following the recent issue of a TPO in the conservation area, Cllr Denton to follow up the other trees in the conservation area that the Council believe should be protected.
· Village Hall committee will meet on Wednesday 19th September and decide when and how to check all the tables and chairs.
· To set up a twitter account.
· Risk assessments still need completing for most committees
b. Minutes of the Standing Committee
· The minutes of the Standing Committee meetings on 20th July and 27th August 2018 were received.
c. Highways
· The Highways Committee met last Wednesday and the minutes will be distributed as soon as they have been finalised.
i) Street lights
· The Highways Committee have reviewed 2 quotes for the supply and installation of LED lights in the remaining 50 streetlights and recommended that the existing contractor is appointed to carry out the work. It was noted that Cllr Kennett and the Clerk had sought quotes from 3 other suppliers without success.
A. It was moved to vary the Financial Regulation 11.1.h. in respect of the quotations required to supply and fit LED lighting to Riverhead Parish Council owned street lights so that only 2 quotations are required instead of usual 3 quotations.
B. It was moved to appoint Streetlights to supply and install LED lights in 50 street lights owned by Riverhead Parish Council at the cost of £13,250.00 + VAT.
· The contractor, Streetlights have finished repainting 28 KCC lamp posts over the summer. KCC have replaced a street light on Worships Hill which is galvanised and could not be included in repainting having never been painted in the first place. It was agreed to obtain a quote to use a specialised paint.
· It was agreed that the Cllrs Collins, Himsworth and Kennett will review and approve the fixed price contracts for the unmetered supply of electricity for streetlights that is due for renewal on 1 November. Energy contracts are not subject to the usual Financial Regulations.
· It was agreed that the Montreal Road residents association could use a Parish Council owned streetlight to attach cctv cameras on the condition that they used the Council’s current contractor to provide the spur and set up a separate unmetered electricity supply contract. The Chairman will be reminded again to check the rules about using cctv cameras and to check with SDC if permissions are required in this conservation area. Footpaths and pavements
· Cllr Wood has successfully persevered with Kent Highways who have now done a thorough job of unblocking the drain affecting the road and footpath outside Lancaster garage.
· A local resident was thanked for clearing the public footpath of overgrown shrubs between Shoreham Lane and London Road
· Street furniture
· It was agreed to fund the Speed Indicator Device Scheme, provided Cllr Chard is still able to match fund from KCC Members funds. Clerk to follow progress.
· Highways Committee is still trying to get a price for installation of bollards before it can make a recommendation as to how many bollards could be funded.
· An electrical inspection condition report for the fuse board at the Heights will be carried out shortly at the cost of £120.00.
· As the quote to repair the Brittains Lane noticeboard is high, the Highways Committee will continue to investigate options for a new noticeboard and will consider a metal one that may be more suitable in this damp area. 
· A Village working party was set for Saturday 20th October 9.30-11.30 to include replanting several planters and clean the fountain. 
· The switching on of Christmas lights was set for Thursday 29th November with the count down at 6.00pm and the clerk was asked to book the electrician to put up the lights. Cllr Collins will approach Amherst School to see if its choir would participate. 
· Traffic and local parking
· The proposed additional yellow lining on Shoreham Lane by Kent Highways was agreed at the Joint Transportation Board and will hopefully be completed soon.
· Chipstead Lane residents have been in communication with Kent Highways to discuss traffic control options on Chipstead Lane and there are two options that are workable. These options need to be put to residents. If the Chipstead Lane residents wish to involve the Parish Council in the consultation, then it will need to be a notified item once the Chipstead Lane residents advise the Council of their wishes. 
· Local business and services
· Following several thefts from sheds on Marlborough Crescent in the last two months, Cllr Denton will inspect the Parkland boundary to see if there is evidence of access from the Parkland. The PCSO has confirmed she has told the residents that it is not the Angling Clubs responsibility if the residents want to have more secure fencing at the back of their properties.
· PCSO Collins is being replaced by PCSO Harward.
· It has been reported that Abbeyfield appears to be in use by providing accommodation for young people, which is in breach of a covenant that the Church Diocese have over the use of the land. A local resident has asked for it to be reported if the building still appears to be in use by more than one person who is staying there. This is for security reasons.
· Cllr Hooper will draft a letter to be sent to Sir Michael Fallon MP seeking support in asking the Post Office to find another venue for the Post Office in Riverhead now it has been confirmed that Londis will not provide the Post Office after 2nd October. Cllr Hooper will also use social media to encourage residents to contact the Post Office asking for another venue to be found in Riverhead and liaise with the local businesses to check how many are affected by the closure.
· The appeal for poppies to display in remembrance of WW1 has been very successful to date, but many more are needed. Cllrs Stewart and Collins will be knitting outside the butchers on 6th October to give out patterns and advertise the commemorations taking place in Riverhead. 
· The Carnival was well attended the Parish Council stall was busy. The fundraising game raised £27.00 for the Scout Group, slightly more than last year.
d. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
i) Hall emergency lighting was checked and found to be in working order.
ii) The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
iii) The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
iv) First aid box was checked.
v) The fire exit is clear.
vi) The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
vii) A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Redecoration during the summer was carried out, but the dirt caused by the old fluorescent lights on the ceiling did not wash off. The Village Hall committee will investigate another solution when scaffolding is next hired. Replacement toilet seats have been ordered.
· All lights in the Village Hall have been converted to LED with the exception of the kitchen lights and the rear door security light. As both of these may be suitable for conversion rather than replacement, they will be reviewed next time the bulbs need replacing
· St Mary’s Church will provide cakes and the Parish Council teas and coffee at a joint vintage tea party on Armistice Day Sunday 11 November. Cllr Carmichael was asked to design a poster to advertise the event and Cllr Denton will investigate the WW1 music. If suitable music is found, clerk will investigate whether royalty payment is required. The Remembrance Sunday service will be held outside the church given the limited room in the Village Hall garden followed by a parade to place the wreaths at the war memorial.
· Sevenoaks District Electoral Commission have visited the hall and confirmed its continuing suitability as a polling station.
d. Parkland
i)   The actual and potential damage caused on the driveway and entrance to the Parkland by St Mary’s Drive by a Montreal resident carrying out work to his garden was discussed. Given the material making up the driveway and potential damage to underground utilities and neighbours verges, it was decided that access would not be provided again for the purposes of residents accessing the rear of their property.for clearance or building work.
ii) It was agreed to remove 2 additional trees already leaning across the stream along with the tree that has already fallen into a Montreal Road garden at a cost of £440.00
iii) other matters
· Copies of the notes at the last Parkland meeting were distributed for review. 
· Both the landscaping alongside the stream and the new estate fencing along the border with London Road have been completed since the last meeting. There have been many compliments and a few criticisms received. Clerk has submitted the claim for the grant monies to be released. 
· Concerns were expressed at a request from a local resident for permission to ‘dam’ the stream at the end of his garden and deepen the stream. The Parkland Committee was asked to meet to discuss this proposal and a further proposal to de-silt part of the stream and make a recommendation for a decision at either the next Council meeting or by calling the Standing Committee.
· There were 5 volunteers helping at the August working party and 3 volunteers at the September working party and both carried out a substantial amount of work.
· Cllr Denton will seek quotes to repair a mushroom seat that has come free from the concreted metal post, repairs to two fence posts as well as replacing an upright post to the Parkland bridge.
· Following a request from a resident about installing a gate at the Brittains Lane entrance, KCC will not consider putting a gate as it would be a limitation to the publics’ use of the footpath and impinge on those wishing to take mobility scooters through. 
· The Parkland Committee were asked to propose the actual location for a new memorial bench previously requested by a long term helper in the Parkland.
· Clerk was asked to notify the resident requesting the creation of a path from the corner of Lyndhurst Drive into the Parkland that this is not land owned by the Parish Council and has been requested previously of the landowner. 
· Cllr Himsworth will make contact with the forager who is planning to carry out a walk in the Parkland on 6th October.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Minutes of the Open Spaces meeting were distributed for review.
i) Renewal of lease for Scout site.
· A note prepared by Cllr Hooper was distributed with information as to how the lease for the Scout Group can be renewed. As it is likely to be for less than best value, the Council is required to seek permission from the Secretary of State and pay for a surveyor’s report to accompany it. It was confirmed that Cllr Hooper had been trying to arrange a meeting with the Scout Group to ascertain how it would like the terms of the lease changed. Payment of the legal and other fees as well as ongoing maintenance will also need further discussion, but it was agreed that the intention is to minimise cost to the Scout Group which is a valuable charity in Riverhead providing scouting to 250 local children.
ii) Macartney Allotment - bee keeping.
iii) The Open Spaces committee would like to support the proposal by a group of allotment holders to put some bee hives in a corner of Macartney allotment. The plot holders involved have been asked to address certain queries including that they will be able to obtain public liability cover for bee keeping. The nearest house to the proposed location is actually one of the plot holders involved and so in agreement already. A notice from the Parish Council has been put on the Macartney noticeboard asking other plot holders for their thoughts, but none have been received so far. It was agreed that if public liability insurance for the bee keeping can be obtained, the Council will make a decision about this at the October meeting so that it can be fed back to the plot holders at their AGM.
iv) Other matters to report
· Allotmenteers held a well attended and much enjoyed and informal picnic at Broadmead allotments, after the allotment insurance company confirmed it covered the picnic.
· An allotment holder on Broadmead has been served proper notice for non-cultivation of the plot despite several reminders of their contract requirements to do so. This plot will be shown shortly to those on the waiting list.
f. Communications
· The Clerk will meet with the Communications Committee to discuss and make recommendations as to how set up council email addresses for each councillor following advice provided at a recent KALC Clerks’ Conference.
· No breaches of GDPR were reported and clerk provided an example how easily it could happen and shows why personal emails should not be used.

	6. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· A list of invoices due for settlement has been distributed totalling £14,760.87, reviewed and approved. Payments to suppliers over £500 include Streetlights, £1,826.40 for redecorating KCC street lights, Steven Measures £1,231.00 for the redecoration of the hall and various maintenance work on highways furniture and Parkland benches and Edward Tyrrells (Fencing) Ltd £9,042.60 for the completion of the estate fencing along the Parkland boundary with London Road. 
b. Matters to report
· Income received and not previously reported to the Standing Committee in August was £1,764.50.

	7. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
SE/18/02279/HOUSE - 62 Marlborough Crescent, TN13 2HJ
Demolition of existing chimney to the rear to facilitate erection of single storey rear extension with rooflights. Removal of side porch to construct a new flat roof porch. Landscaping work to include a new gate and brick wall to either side of the dwelling. Enlargement of existing driveway to allow for more car parking space.
SE/18/02653/HOUSE - Longview, Montreal Road, TN13 2EP
New en-suite addition to the first floor
SE/18/02320/HOUSE - 60 Marborough Crescent, TN13 2HJ
Demolition of existing conservatory and chimney. Erection of two storey side extension with a new garage and single storey rear extension incorporating rooflights. Erection of first floor side extension. Modification to roof structure to accommodate the loft conversion to habitable space with rooflights and dormer windows. Alterations to fenestration including new canopy to the side. Associated landscaping works.
18/02752/FUL - 21 Homefield Road, TN13 2DU
Demolition of existing bungalow to provide 2 No. 2 storey semi detached dwellings with associated parking.
· Planning permission was granted for 62, 78 and 70 Marlborough Crescent, The Orchard Montreal Road, Linden Lodge Linden Square
· Tree work in the conservation area Rose Cottage Amherst Hill and 14 Amherst Place.  
· The TPO was confirmed for a tree in the conservation area in a private garden on Shoreham Lane.

	8. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed and councillors reminded to ask the Clerk if interested in seeing any item.
· A SDC Community Plan consultation survey is open until 24th October for residents to complete.
· A KCC Household Waste Recycling Centre consultation is open until 1 November for residents to complete.

	9. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Following advice from the Pension Regulator, it was agreed to set up NEST, the government backed pension provider, following concerns that the various changes in the pension manager for the Clerk’s preferred stakeholder pension. The Clerk will still the choice to opt out and as previously agreed, the Council can then continue to pay into the Clerk’s choice of pension including the current provider. The actual review date is not for another year, but as there is no cost of NEST to the Council, it was agreed that there will be a benefit to setting it up now for any future changes in staffing requirements. The Clerk agreed to revisit her preferred pension provider and confirmed she is aware she can seek independent free advice from the government backed pension advisory service.
· Cllr Collins attended a KALC Sevenoaks meeting during the summer and minutes of that meeting are available on request.
· Cllr Collins will attend the KALC Chairmanship Conference in December and Cllr Stewart will attend a free conference on Resilience.
· Cllr Carmichael was appointed to join the Communications and Open Spaces Committees and will continue to volunteer for Parkland working parties when available. 



The meeting closed at 9.45 pm
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